NOTES OF BUDGET CONSULTATION
LARGE FIRMS AFFINITY GROUP

FRIDAY 8 JANUARY 2010 AT 2.00PM
PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson, Councillor Mallinson and Councillor Earp

Maggie Mooney, Jason Gooding, Peter Mason, Alison Taylor


Representing Cumbria Chamber of Commerce:


Mr P Ashley


Mr A Wilson


Mr R Johnston

Mr M Ward


Mr A Swanton

1.
WELCOME


Councillor Mitchelson welcomed the Representatives from the Cumbria Chamber of Commerce and thanked them for taking the time to respond to the Executive’s Draft Budget Consultation.


He informed Members that feedback from this meeting and other consultation meetings would be considered by the Executive at its meeting on 18 January 2010, prior to a budget recommendation being submitted to Council on 2 February 2010.  

2.
BUDGET


The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) reported that the Executive budget proposal reflected the issues that the Council had been addressing in recent months.  The Council’s Medium Term Financial Plan that was already challenging in meeting the Council’s efficiency agenda, had become significantly more challenging in 2009/10 due to the impact of the recession on Council finances.  The main drop in income was from investments of £1m and reductions in fees and charges, particularly land charges, car parking etc.


He added that the result being the requirement to find £3m over the next 3 years in efficiency savings.


The budget proposals delivered a robust savings strategy in meeting savings target and took account of:

· Minimum level of reserves will be reduced significantly in 2010/11 to 2012/13 but will then start to recover to acceptable levels by 2014/15

· Assumed level of cut in Government Grant from 2011/12 of 5% per annum = £500,000 cost to the Council

· Pension increase cost of 1.5% from 2011/12

· Council Tax increase for 2010/11 set at 2%

· Reduction in assumptions made in MTFP – e.g. Pay Award reduced from 2.5% to 1% to 2012/13, inflation reduced to 0% for 2010/11


Mr Johnston appreciated the current situation and added that there was a number of key issues that the Group would like clarified which included pension contributions, the costs around Carlisle Renaissance, the cost and performance of the Transformation process, and the Council’s investment strategy.

Mr Swanston raised concerns with regard to the reduction in car parking from the closure of the Viaduct car parks and the effect it would have on the economy and infrastructure within the City.  He added that businesses also had concerns regarding staff car parking within the City.


Councillor Mallinson explained that there was two issues with the car parking in the City, the first being the drop in income.  He commented that there were enough car parking spaces available in the City but the problem was they were not all necessarily in the right places.  He added that the County Council were working on a Car Park Strategy and it was hoped that it would be available for consideration soon.

The second issue was the closure of the Viaduct car parks for remediation work.  He explained that the remediation work had to be carried out and the Council was seeking financing for the project, if the work was not carried out now the Council would have to fund the work itself.  He added that the site was a strategic site and the University of Cumbria had plans to build on the site in the future.


Councillor Mitchelson added that the closure of the sites would need people to form new habits for their parking, there was capacity in other areas of the City to accommodate the loss of parking at the Viaduct.  He also added that there was discussions on the level of signage and publicity that would be required when the car parks closed.

Mr Wilson asked for clarification with regard to the figures for the supplementary estimates that had been approved in 2009/10 and asked if they were any opportunities to release money from the expenditure that had been carried forward.

The Head of Financial Services (Miss Taylor) explained that the supplementary estimates were for specific schemes that had been agreed in the previous year but not completed and so the money moves in to the next financial year.

She added that there was a robust policy with regard to carry forwards and the decision was taken by Members each year.  Councillor Mallinson confirmed that carry forward expenditure was closely scrutinised by Members and carry forwards were not automatically approved.


The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) (Dr Gooding) added that a significant carry forward for this year had been the implementation of Job evaluation.  The implementation had been planned for April 2009 but due to delays the implementation date was March 2010.


Mr Mason agreed to split the carry forward request figure in future so each figure could be identified.


Mr Swanston commented on the proposed budget reductions and queried the reduction in inflation to 0% and the 1% increase to the pay award.  He added that businesses were also keen to know more about the Transformation Process and how it was progressing.

Mr Mason commented that the combination of very low inflation and an ambitious procurement strategy resulted in an inflation target of 0%.  He added that the pay award had been a national agreement that the Council was restricted to and that the pay award for senior staff would be 0%.


Councillor Mallinson added that if the inflation rose above 0% it was expected to be negated through the procurement strategy and through departmental budget holders.


Councillor Mallinson explained that the City Council had been moving forward with Shared Services and had developed a Shared ICT Service with Allerdale and were in the process of developing Revenues and Benefits Shared Service with Allerdale and Copeland and an Audit Shared Service with the County Council.

Ms Mooney commented that the Transformation process had begun with the reduction of the Senior Management Team from 19 to 8, savings were made from this but there had also been costs attached.  The Council was now in the process of restructuring every Directorate in the Authority with making savings at the heart of the restructure.  She added that it was essential to ensure that Carlisle retained its unique status and kept the potential for Carlisle to grow but at the same time savings needed to be made.

Councillor Mallinson commented that in excess of £800,000 in savings had been identified already for 2010/11 so the target of £1m was achievable.  Work would be begin on the next target of £1m in the next year with the overall target being that the Council had reduced its running costs by £3m in three years time.


Mr Ward raised the issue of pensions.  Mr Mason commented that both the Council and employees had to increase their pension contributions due to a national agreement.


Ms Mooney added that the public sector pension scheme had become the subject of much discussion over the last few months and this would continue due to the upcoming elections.  She commented that whatever the outcome was (in terms of national government), public sector pensions would be part of the Governments manifesto and there was likely to be changes made to pensions in the future.

Mr Mason clarified some figures within the non revenue recurring commitments and stated that the Treasury Management figure had been the reduced return on the Council’s investment and the Vacancy Management figure had been the shortfall in the target.

Councillor Mallinson commented that Vacancy Management had not been as successful as hoped but the discipline of evaluating each post that becomes vacant instead of filling the post had been integrated in the Senior Management Teams processes.


Mr Johnston raised the issue of Carlisle Renaissance and questioned the level of financial support from the Council after 2010/11.


Councillor Mitchelson responded that the current level of financial input from the Council had been for three years and covered facilities and staffing support in a partnership approach.  He believed that the City needed Carlisle Renaissance to encourage funding and development into Carlisle.  He added that Carlisle was a Strategic Investment Site for the NWDA and the development of the Economic Strategy was key to this.


Councillor Mallinson commented that Carlisle Renaissance was important to deliver major developments that the Council could no longer carry out.  He understood that the return on the investment by the Council may not be paying back to the level hoped for but it was working and there were developments underway.

Mr Wilson raised concerns that the Council was relying solely on the University and it was known that they had a large deficit and were dealing with their own financial problems.


Councillor Mallinson agreed that there were risks associated with the University but the outcome could be potentially enormous for the City and so the Council was prepared to support the University.


Councillor Mitchelson commented that without the University the riverside site was still a prime site and he highlighted work being carried out in other areas of the City not associated with the University which included work at Durranhill Industrial Estate and how that would bring development and job opportunities to the City.


Councillor Mitchelson commented that the Executive had tried to keep the Council Tax to a fair level and they felt that a 2% increase reflected the low inflation rate and economic pressure on residents.


Miss Taylor explained that the increase in the revised capital budget 2009/10 figure was due to new schemes that had been carried out and were externally funded.


Ms Mooney gave an update on the Property Portfolio Options and explained that the work was still ongoing.  Councillor Mitchelson commented that the Council had become reliant on the income form Industrial Estates and had now moved to being more proactive in helping business grow in Carlisle and reinvesting some of the income from Industrial Estates back into the Estates.  He added that work was being undertaken to look at the potential of other sites for future business development including land at Junction 42.


Mr Johnston commented that it would be useful for the Council to let the businesses in the Industrial Estates know what the position was and how the Council intends to support them in the future.

Dr Gooding commented that the increase to the vehicle and plant replacement figure was due to the Council considering moving from leasing to purchasing, this decision would be part of the Transformation process when the Strategic Management Team looked at how services were delivered.
(The meeting closed at 3.35pm)
